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Draft Minutes of the Meeting held at 8:00pm on 9th September 2020
[bookmark: _GoBack]
	Venue   
	Held Remotely via Zoom 

	Chair
	David Ireland (DI)

	Councillors
	Jane Brown (JB), David Ottridge (DO), Graham Clark (GC), Andrew McNaughton (AM), Will Dennis (WD), Judy Kinloch (JK)

	Clerk 
	Trevor Haylett

	Attending
	District Councillor Elsie Rosam (ER), Kayleigh Hunter

	Item No.
	

	1















	Opening Formalities
(906) Apologies – County Councillor Hazel Watson
(907)  Declarations of Interest – None
(908)  The Minutes of the meeting held on 8th July 2020 – proposed by Jane Brown and seconded by David Ottridge - were approved. 

(909) Chairman’s Comments – David Ireland said the work to clear the overgrown pavements outside Juniper Hall and the one just past Mickleham Hall had been completed by volunteers and been well received.

Will Dennis had had a conversation with David Kennington (DK) about the notices around the Headley Lane entrance to Juniper Hill and the one DK had complained about had now been taken down by the owners. However WD said there remained an issue with a couple of other notices. 

Regarding the Tree Warden vacancy, DI suggested that DK be approached and Judy Kinloch agreed to ask him. Elsie Rosam said she would also like to assist.

The rubbish bins in the Recreation Ground continued to be a source of confusion with MVDC denying that they emptied them. Quizzed by a Dell Close resident one morning the workmen said they were indeed sub-contractors of MVDC. It was decided to let the matter lie and hopefully the service would continue.

In the absence of any volunteers to replace former District Councillor Duncan Irvine 
as a Trustee on the Playground committee,  DI said he would take on the role. 
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	Finance & Formalities

(910) David Ottridge had circulated the accounts and payments. Retrospective payments were: £750.60 (Kings Landscapes – mowing and hedgecutting in July) and £774.31 to DO for payments he had made on the Parish Council’s behalf during Lockdown. New payment: £127.20 (Kings Landscapes – mowing in August). 

The bank reconciliation to 3rd August had been circulated and was approved. This included an amount of £4,549 representing donations to the bus shelter fund.  There was still another £4,500 to come in for a project which would cost a total of £10,545.60 including vat.

When the new payment had cleared, the bank account will show a balance of 
£8,051.49 (MPC money, not including bus shelter donations).
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	Open Forum – 

(911)  DI said that a Taekwondo group had been using the Recreation Ground for training at weekends and it was felt that as long as they could provide the appropriate insurance they should be allowed to continue. One neighbour had complained about the use of the Rec by a group outside the village but the view was that they should be encouraged because they were disciplined and not causing any problems. 

DI continued to receive complaints about fouling on the Recreation Ground and felt it was a problem exacerbated by dogs running free off lead. Some clean-up signs had been put up at both ends of the footpath but with limited success.
There was some opposition to the idea of dogs being kept on a lead but DI said he had ordered two signs to that effect and wanted to see if they made any difference. 

DO mentioned the hedge in School Lane which was obstructing a footpath on the A24. School Lane residents had raised the matter with the homeowner and DI had also written to him offering the services of a volunteer but had not yet received a reply. 
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	Planning 

(912) Recent applications had been circulated – mainly related to trees. The application at Hall Stables on Swanworth Lane had been approved. There was no recent update on The Climb and wasn’t likely to be unless the current owner had a change of mind regarding the terms of the proposed sale. AM said he would keep abreast of the situation.
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	Coronavirus Update

      (913) WD said requests for help via the WhatsApp group - prescription collections, shopping etc – had reduced significantly as people came out of Lockdown. The facility was still there if needed but the group had expanded into more of a forum for community information, worker recommendations etc..  

DI explained that St Michael’s Church was opening on Monday mornings and Friday afternoons for private prayer. There was also a regular Sunday morning service which was being streamed online. 

Comment had been made about the lack of social distancing in the Running Horses forecourt area but there was recognition that little could be done about it.
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Action
	Traffic and Litter Problems

      (914) WD explained that the volunteer litter group organised by Kirsten Johnson was working very well but clearly it couldn’t be a permanent solution. It was agreed that another “thank-you” be placed in the Parish Magazine as recognition of their efforts.

A Joint Action Group meeting, chaired by County Councillor Hazel Watson and attended by DI and Kirsten Johnson along with representatives of the Police, MVDC and other bodies, had been held under the heading: A24 Vehicle Anti-Social Behaviour. It was explained that mobile noise measurement units would become available from mid-September but need had to be justified before they were brought into an area.
DI said that he was asking individuals in the community to keep diaries showing evidence of when they had been disturbed by excessive noise as a way of securing the use of the monitors. There was a recognition of the scale of the problem the village faced and optimism that measures were going to be put in place. SCC would speak to the owners of Rykas Café so that bikers could not use the car park out of hours.

AM said most of the problem occurred after 10pm and said at that time of night the Police would not be there.  Added to that is the fact that the offenders would scout the area in advance for any police presence.
DI said one possibility was to hire a machine that could record excessive noise in Old London Road over, say, a seven-day period.

A report had been produced by local resident Nikolai Beloussov examining ways to manage speed and parking in Old London Road with the intention to forward it to SCC. Councillors were asked to have a look at the report and feed any comments back so it could be approved by the PC before being sent on. 

The SpeedWatch scheme was about to be launched in Old London Road at a location agreed with the Police.

DO said cyclists were using the footpath at the back of Dell Close more frequently -   there had also been instances of motorcycle use – and he was supported by JB who said it was often dangerous for walkers there. DO and JB both wanted ‘no cycling’ signs put but GC thought there was a danger the village could become full of signs.
DI said he had recently put up a sign at either end of Stane Street asking cyclists to “please give way to pedestrians” and thought that was a more amenable way of tackling the problem.  A vote was taken to gauge support for ‘no cycling’ signs with two Councillors in favour and four against. 
DI suggested that he and the Clerk could undertake some research into how other parishes were tackling the problem.
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	Clerk Vacancy
            (915) DI said that the Clerk had recently handed in his notice because his workload across a number of employers had become too great and he needed to reduce his hours. The Clerk explained that he had taken the decision with great reluctance because he had enjoyed his five years with the PC and had great affection for all the Councillors.
He had contacted his fellow Mole Valley Clerks to see if there was any interest in adding the role to their current responsibilities. There was initial interest from a good candidate and it was disappointing that she then withdrew because of other commitments.  
The Clerk said he would continue to use the Clerks network to see if any candidates came forward while a notice had been placed on the website and submitted to the Parish Magazine. Details of how to apply would also be sent to the WhatsApp group.    
             7.1  Website management in the Clerk’s absence
                               An issue had arisen during the Clerk’s recent holiday when an item needed to be put on the website about the A24 road closure but no one knew how to go about it. It was agreed that a Councillor needed to take on the website responsibility when the Clerk was away and WD volunteered. 
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	Bus Shelter
         
        (916) SCC had reminded the PC that it had agreed to maintain the shelter and WD said because of that a maintenance agreement was needed. A draft document had been produced by the PC and a response was awaited.         
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	  Hedges in Dell Close
      (917) Some residents in Dell Close periodically complained about the hedging on either side. Box Hill School had taken on responsibility for cutting both sides but after furloughing a number of their groundstaff the work had been delayed. They were now almost back to full numbers and would carry out the work as soon as they could.
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	Councillor Vacancy

(Kayleigh Brake was asked to leave the meeting while this discussion took place.)
       
              (918) The Clerk explained that MVDC had been told that a Councillor vacancy had emerged following the resignation of Judy Kinloch and a notice had gone up explaining the process to parishioners. If at least ten electors requested that an election take place then that would be the next step. Otherwise the PC was able to co-opt a new Councillor. 
DI said he had checked to see if KB was still interested in becoming a Councillor and she was. He also asked Councillors to inform the Clerk if they knew of anyone who wanted to put their names forward.
(KB rejoined the meeting)
DI then paid tribute to JK for her knowledge and support over many years service as a Parish Councillor, going back beyond 2010. JK thanked her fellow Councillors for their card and farewell gifts and said she would miss both them and the PC role.
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	Additional Matters/Meetings/Reports

           (919) JK reported on a meeting she and DI had attended with Katie McDonald from SCC about the changes planned for Norbury Park now that the responsibility had been taken away from Surrey Wildlife Trust. They had appointed staff to take charge and intended to improve the signage for footpaths while there was scope for more educational tours. SCC were also aware of the work that still needed to be done on their residential properties.
Katie McDonald was suggested as a potential speaker for the Annual Parish Meeting whenever that was to be held.

DI reported on a Zoom meeting that had been held with Box Hill School in which the headmaster had outlined their responsibilities under the Coronavirus legislation, how they had managed the situation of overseas students quarantining initially and what they would have to do if there was a Coronavirus outbreak on site. 

There was disappointment that the School had not yet come up with any figures regarding the total number of parking places they needed and how many were available. WD said the PC needed to continue to press for an answer but otherwise he felt it was the most positive meeting that had been held with the headmaster. He added that the village could be comforted by the fact that the risk of a Covid outbreak at the School was under control as much as it could be.  JB asked that the PC be informed if there was an outbreak and that reassurance was given.
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	Future Meetings
          (920) The remaining 2020 meeting will be held on 11th November.




The meeting closed at 9:32 pm
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